Penkivil Precinct Minutes
15 OCTOBER   2007
HELD AT WAVERLEY COUNCIL CHAMBERS
In attendance:
28 people with 5 non-voting attendees.
Guests:
Cr George Copeland, Cr Dominic Wy Kanak, Cr Tony Kay, Bronwyn Kelly (director Corporate & Technical Services, Waverley Council, Sarah Fogg Benevolent Society.
1. Opening 

William Mouroukas declared the meeting open at 7.30pm and announced he was to chair the meetings as Vivian Falk is overseas. He welcomed attendees.  The newly elected Mayor, Cr Ingrid Strewe arrived briefly to express her regrets for being unable to stay following an exhaustively long work day at Council.  She assured the meeting of her continuing interest with the genuine concerns of the residents of the Penkivil Precinct.
2. Apologies 

Vivian Falk, Gersha Shteyman, Jerome Fox, Kerrie Lee Cr Ingrid Strewe (Mayor), Cr David Ridyard, Cr Sally Betts.
3. Chairman’s statement: 

William Mouroukas referred to the difficulty in effectively carrying out both duties of chairing the meeting & recording of the minutes.  He extended an invitation to any attendee willing and able to offer their service and take on the task of recording the minutes.  No person volunteered to act in the secretary capacity. He stated that he would endeavour to record a meaningful record of the meeting.
4. Confirmation of previous minutes: 

The following motion was put to the meeting:
MOTION
The tabled minutes of the Penkivil Precinct meeting held on the 6 August 2007 are adopted as being a true record of that meeting.
 
Moved: W Mouroukas                       Seconded: R Klein                  Carried: Unanymous
5. Matters arising:
DA relating to a Hostel at 193 – 195 Old South Head Rd – previously discussed during the 4th june meeting, Council asked for more information from the applicant.  This has been provided. Council staff are currently preparing a report for Council. It is expected (but not yet confirmed) to be scheduled for the next IHAP meeting on 7/11/07 and then to the following DCC.  William Mouroukas understands persons who had written formal objections will  be invited to attend the IHAP (not petition signatories).
Waverley Development Contribution Plan 2006 – two motions carried during Penkivil Precinct’s 5 February 2007 meeting led to similar motions being carried at the 7 July 2007 Combined Precinct meeting.  The meeting of the Finance, Ethics and Strategic Planning Committee held on 2 October 2007 agreed that as pasrt of the preparation of the draft Waverley Development Contributions Plan 2006, Council assess the submission from the Combined Precincts (SEE NOTE AT END OF MINUTES)
6. Delivery of letterbox notices for precinct meetings and Council alerts:
William Mouroukas has alerted Council staff that ‘once again’ notices for tonight’s meeting have not been delivered to a number of households in the precinct area. William will raise the matter at the next Precinct Review Committee meeting.
 
7. Approaching Sustainable Transport in Waverley – Progress and Challenges – presented by Bronwyn Kelly, Director Corporate & Technical Services, Waverley Council 

The main points of the presentation were: 
Council’s Transport Policy incorporates  strategies for traffic management, on & off street parking, public transport and other means of transport including walking and cycling.  The aim is to reduce the trend of increasing car use and increase use of alternatives to the car.  Two types of targets to be reached by 2012: sustainability, safety and health.
Strategies to reach targets focussed on: engineering, education, enforcement , encouragement, with recognition of the need to gain community support for the Policy itself.
Implementation of traffic calming and pedestrian safety works. Enforcement patrols focus on unsafe parking/fair sharing of spaces. DCP for parking – capped spaces permitted in new developments.  Greenlinks, bike paths, car share scheme extension of residential preferred parking schemes.
There has been a substantial drop in accidents since 2001 despite a huge 21% increase in car registrations in Waverley.
The biggest impact is in the Bondi beach area with occupancy of street spaces over 90% nearly all year.
The statistics indicate we increasingly prefer private over public transport. Many households have more than two cars, this trend is unsustainable.
Public comments have been invited on the Draft Sustainable Transport Action Plan which can be accessed on Council’s website (www.waverley.nsw.gov.au   . For more information contact Emily Scott: emilys@waverley.nsw.gov.au or phone: 9369 8094. Closing date 28 November.
A decision on mass transit (ie tram or heavy rail) must be made within 5 years. 
This summer Council will trial a ‘Beach Runner” bus service. For an 80 cent fee, the route will travel between the beaches of Bondi, Tamarama, Bronte & Coogeee.  The service will run during summer on Saturdays, Sundays and public holidays.
 
8. Traffic report 

Bon Accord Avenue road closure: Council’s Divisional Manager technical Services, Dan Joannides has responded by e-mail to complaints receive d by the precinct executive (messages record kept in precinct file) relating to the closure on 21 st & 22nd September. In brief, areas of concern relate to:
1.      Due notification to area residents of the road closures
2.      Management of road closure to be undertaken by Council staff not Synagogue staff
       Precinct resident, Mr Arthur Carruthers briefed the meeting on his concerns including:
-          Private vehicles being used to block the road
-          The entire process appeared to be conducted by a private security person
-          Was a risk assessment conducted?
-          Were the security staff licensed traffic controllers
-          Why were they allowed to conduct the road closures without the use of appropriate safety equipment?
The Director of Corporate & Technical Services, Bronwyn Kelly confirmed Mr Joannides communication that late advice from Work Cover relating to use of Council vehicles contributed to the problems experienced. She also confirmed the matter would be further examined and Penkivil precinct will be advised of future arrangements.
Martin’s Avenue works. Following concerns raised during the August meetings of the Penkivil and Sth Bondi/Watson precincts, William Mouroukas reported his observations at Martins Ave:
“I have witnessed a car drive straight through with the right side wheels on the bike path and the left wheels going over the island. There were other cars that turned into Ocean St almost came to a stop,  as if they were going to do a u-turn but thought better of it only because there happened to be two police cars (apparently investigating at a nearby block of units)
At the location I spoke to a local, Henry Banks who said “the island is a disaster as cars are consistently doing this as well as proceeding through the private driveways of the unit block  (No 3 Ocean St)”
There was general agreement among meeting attendees that the work undertaken at Martin’s Avenue is ineffective and encourages dangerous behaviour by irresponsible drivers.
Cr Tony Kay stated he was never happy with the planned works. He aws continuing to worry about the RTA’s severe delay for installing new traffic lights at the intersection of Ocean St and Bondi Rd, as when implemented this would address the problems caused by cars wanting to get to Bondi Rd, which would now try to do it via Penkivil St.  He advised that he would ask Council to continue putting pressure on the RTA to get this work expedited.  He mentioned that the splitter island still makes it problematic for drivers to get to Banksia and Birriga Roads.  He suggested that Council should now review the completed works and any remaining works, against the objectives of the project.  Cr George Copeland also agreed that the current arrangements should be reviewed. Martin’s Avenue has been a matter of concern with Penkivil precinct for at least a decade. The current arrangement is not  satisfactory.
                                                      RESOLUTION
“The precinct recommends that as a mater of urgency, Council should initiate a review of the works in Martin’s Avenue”
 
9. Update on the Benevolent Society’s (TBS) Ocean Street Project: 

Sarah Fogg from TBS addressed the meeting, commencing with a brief review of the aims of the project and reaffirmed TBS’ s commitment to community consultation.
A resident form 24 Ocean Street stated that TBS’ site is directly next door, yet he had not received any communication from TBS over the project at all. Other residents raised concerns over the level of consulting and communicating  with the community. Ms Fogg noted the complaints and assured attendees these comments would be reported to TBS executives. Ms Fogg stated TBS is working hard to find a solution that takes into account concerns raised over the project during earlier consultations. Before any DA is submitted, TBS will hold an open community information and feedback session.  This is not expected for some months and will not be held in the weeks leading to or following Christmas/New Year.
William Mouroukas is the precinct representative on this matter, he invited nay concerned person to contact him (mourouka@netscape.net) for inclusion on his e-mail list.
TBS also invites concerned residents wishing to be included on a mailing list to contact Sarah Fogg on 9339 8000 or e-mail oceanstsite@bensoc.org.au
10. The Chair called for nominations for precinct executive positions: 

Co-convenor – no nominations offered
Co-secretary – no nominations offered
DA Representative – no nominations offered
11. General Business 

No issues 
12 Close
William Mouroukas advised the next meeting will be held 3 December 2007.
He thanked all attendees and declared the meeting closed.
 
COUNCIL SPECIAL ATTENTION DIRECTED TO ITEMS:
 
6. Delivery of letter box notices for precinct meetings and Council alerts
8. Traffic Report: Bon Accord Avenue road closure & Martins Avenue resolution
 
*** Note additional from William Mouroukas :Waverley Development Contribution Levy***
At the full Council meeting held on 16 October, Council adopted a recommendation to review the Waverley Contributions Plan 2006. The draft plan is to be exhibited with an opportunity for the community to submit comments before making a final determination. The recommendations of the Combined Precinct will be considered at that time. Any resident and/or property owner of Waverley’s Local Government Area who supports the motions detailed below should consider making a submission to Council. For further details, e-mail William Mouroukas mourouka@netscape.net
 
Item 5 - Motion 1 of the meeting of The Combined Precincts 7th July 2007 
“The Combined Precincts requests that Council invites any applicant who paid a levy collected under section 94A of the EP&A Act in the period between 1st January to 30th November 2006, to have that levy recalculated under the current applicable conditions and a refund equal to the difference issued accordingly.”
Item 5 - Motion 2 of the meeting of The Combined Precincts 7th July 2007 
“The Combined Precincts requests Council to apply the Contributions Levy, in a bracketed progressive way as per the Income Tax System: I.e. the first $100,000 is levy free from any calculation no matter the total cost of works. The 0.5% levy will only apply on the actual amount above $100,000 to $200,000 and the 1% levy bracket only applies on the actual amounts above $200,000”. )
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